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Bill Type and Number:  Ordinance 2011-672
Sponsor: The Council President at the request of the Jacksonville Economic Development Commission:
Date of Introduction: October 25, 2011
Committee(s) of Reference: F; RCDPHS
Date of Analysis: October 25, 2011
Type of Action: Development Agreement Approval; QTI Recommendation; Commitment of Local Support; Authorization for Approval of Technical Amendments.
Bill Summary: The ordinance approves and authorizes an Economic Development Agreement between the City 

of Jacksonville, the Jacksonville Economic Development Commission and First Coast Service Options, Inc. (“company”), to support the expansion of the company’s Jacksonville operations; it recommends that the company be approved by the State of Florida’s Department of Economic Opportunity as a Qualified Target Industry business with Enterprise Zone Bonus, pursuant to Section 288.106, Florida Statutes, and approved for a Brownfield Development Bonus pursuant to Section 288.107, Florida Statutes; evidencing a commitment of City support in an amount not to exceed $671,500 as the local financial support under the QTI Tax Refund Program payable over multiple years, with a State match of $2,686,000 (including a Brownfield Bonus of $2,500 per job, Enterprise Zone Bonus of $3,000 per job), for a total City and State QTI amount of $3,357,500 for 395 jobs; approves execution of documents by the Mayor, Corporation Secretary and Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director of the JEDC; Authorizes approval of Technical Amendments by the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director of the JEDC.
Background Information: Founded in 1998, First Coast Service Options, Inc. (First Coast) is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Blue Cross/Blue Shield of Florida headquartered at 532 Riverside Avenue (Council District 9).  It was formerly Blue Shield’s Government Programs division. The company serves as a Medicare Administrative Contractor for Medicare beneficiaries and health care providers in Florida, Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands.  The company is competing for an administrative contract to provide similar services for Medicare beneficiaries in several additional Southern and Western states.  The contract award would support the creation of 395 new full-time jobs.  The average wage of the jobs would be $46,859 plus a handsome benefits package generating an annual payroll of approximately $24.4 million.  First Coast estimates that this expansion project will result in a new private capital investment of approximately $1,900,000 through purchases of additional IT infrastructure, machinery, equipment, furniture and fixtures. First Coast proposes to lease additional unoccupied office space at its Riverside Avenue corporate headquarters, where 1,080 employees are located.  The total QTI award would be $3,357,500.  The City’s portion of the QTI is 20% of the award, up to $671,500.
Policy Impact: Economic Development
Fiscal Impact: The Economic Development Agreement that this legislation approves and authorizes commits the City to $671,500 or 20% of a QTI award of $3,357,500.
Analyst: Jackson
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